BLACKMORE, HOOK END & WYATTS GREEN  PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Of the Ordinary Meeting of the Blackmore, Hook End & 

Wyatts Green Parish Council held on
THURSDAY 21st APRIL 2022 at 7.30pm 

At Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall
Members present:  R Keeble (Chairman), T Lockhart, A Watley, N McCarthy, H Cannon, V Dean, K Wood, T Hinton. S Clapham (Parish Clerk) and R Nelson (RFO). T Bridge (BBC). 
0226
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr J Lewis, T Thomas, K Bennett, K Parkinson, J Clarke. 
P Jakobsson (BBC) and Cllr L Wagland (ECC).
0227
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 17.3.2022

The minutes were signed as a correct record by Cllr Keeble.
0228
DECLARATION OF INTEREST (for items on the agenda): None declared.
0229
OPEN FORUM (for Public Attendees): Dr Stuart Jennings of Church Street attended. He 


Wished to raise potential flooding concerns in light of BBC’s recent adoption of its Local  


Development Plan (LDP) incorporating sites R25 and R26 for development. He was concerned 

that there was no mention of a critical drainage situation as mentioned in previous iterations of the


LDP. During his time in Blackmore he has witnessed serious flooding on a couple of occasions 


which BBC seems to have no recollection of, although very helpful at the time of the flood. He is


concerned that the run-off of surface water around the village centre will pose further flood risks


if these sites are developed without proper solutions being in place to mitigate flooding. 


Blackmore is at the head of the River Wid and the current pipework cannot cope with surface 

water as it is. He mentioned that the Blackmore Village Heritage Association (BVHA) met with


one of the developers, Andersons, who stated that they were looking at larger pipe work to 

mitigate the flood risk but it is felt that a SUDS report would need to be carried out to fully 

understand the situation. Dr Jennings also said that the sewage pump often gets over-loaded and discharges into the moat which in turn flows into the River Wid. The Clerk has contacted 

independent drainage and flooding experts as recommended by Holmes and Hills but is awaiting 

further information. 
0230
PROGRESS CHECK – No items.
0231
CORRESPONDENCE – No items.
0232
REPORTS OF BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS – 

Borough Cllr T Bridge reported on the following items:

· BBC items- Purdah period. Prior to this the BBC LDP was adopted and sites R25 and R26 are currently at the pre-app stage. If there is a strong case on the SUDS survey or an independent flood risk survey then BBC would look at that. Planning applications can still be rejected at any stage if it was deemed necessary. The developers would also have to look at mitigating the flood risk and ECC would also be looking at school placements at the planning stage. The LDP is not the final word, it is the starting point for the planning process. BBC are building around 8,000 houses over the duration of the LDP and accept that some sites might not get through the planning process. 
· Cllr Keeble reported to Mr Bridge the missing manhole cover by Soap House corner. He will investigate this. 
· Cllr McCarthy made a complaint that the PC has been liaising with BBC, namely Steve Summers and Jacqueline VanMellaerts, regarding the double taxation issues and the need for an updated SLA/Partnership Agreement which is still not forthcoming after several months. Mr Bridge will investigate. 
POLICY & RESOURCES

0233
Finance - Payments made online:




S Clapham - 
Pension - 
HMRC - 

R Nelson – 


Land Vista - £189.12 – 50% deposit for remedial work to allotment garden fence


MD Landscapes - £732.13 (+VAT) – BVH roller shutter door – inv. no. 44981


EALC - £670.33 – inv. no. 15269 – EALC & NALC Affiliation fees 2022-23


Reimbursement to Tipps Cross £375 +VAT – installation cost of ‘Darlow’s’ bench


Andrew and Elaine Smith - £50 – reimbursement for their duplicate payment of allotment rent


Graham Bonney - £360 – spreading fertiliser at W Hobbs field

Payments made on the PC Credit Card: - £81.58 – UK2 net renewal – PC emails.
Cash drawn: - nil

Transfers: – nil

Memberships:- EALC/NALC affiliation fees as outlined above.
Income/receipts: £50,286.00 – Precept relating to the next financial year from BBC and £775.00 of allotment rents paid in advance.
0234
Financial Report to 31st March 2022





Mrs Nelson reported on the financial reports as distributed prior to the meeting as outlined above. All approved with no amendments. Mrs Nelson asked if the POS Committee had any projects in mind, to bring them forward as there may be funds which could be allocated.

Financial Powers

0235

Review and approval of the PC Financial Regulations – The RFO had circulated a draft copy in advance. Cllr McCarthy proposed its approval and adoption, which was unanimously agreed with no further amendment. 
0236
Outstanding BBC Finance items - The Clerk reported there was still no update in relation to BBC’s review of concurrent functions and the SLA/Partnership Agreement. Cllr Bridge will enquire.

0238
Mini Bus Insurance renewal - The Clerk had reviewed the Insurance and had received the quotation of £763.81 due to be renewed on 4th May. Approval was proposed by Cllr Cannon and unanimously agreed. Action: The Clerk will renew.
0239
HERALD MAGAZINE YEAR BOOK
Being collated for May 2022. The Editorial deadline is imminent.

PLANNING COMMITTEE
0240
There had been a planning Committee meeting on 4th and 19th April. The following planning applications, as circulated ahead of the meeting were accepted without further amendment:

4th April


22/00445/TPO – Staddles, Hook End Road, Hook End, CM15 0HB – No objection.


22//00438/HHA – Holly Lodge, The Green, Blackmore, CM4 0QH – No objection.


19th April


22/00493/HHA – 22 Blackmore House, Hook End Road, Hook End. CM15 0NP – No objection

22/00537/TPO – Jessops, Mountnessing Road, Blackmore, CM4 0NX – No objection

22/00498/HHA - 11 Blackmore Mead, Blackmore, CM4 0SP – objections raised

22/00441/FUL - The Hyde, Mountnessing Road, Blackmore. CM4 0NX – No objection


22/00522/TPO - 62 Wyatts Green Lane, Wyatts Green, CM15 0PX – No objection


22/00438/HHA – Holly Lodge, The Green, Blackmore, CM4 0QH – No objection

Local Development Plan – Adopted by BBC. Clerk is contacting Flood Risk Assessment Consultants, pending a quotation.

PARKS & OPEN SPACES 
There had been a POS Committee meeting on 11th April 2022 at 10.00am via Zoom. The following items of business were discussed:
0241
The Queen’s Platinum  Jubilee (June 2022) – 

Cllr Cannon enquired on behalf of the Village Fayre Committee whether the PC’s Public Liability Insurance would cover the lighting of the beacon along with the mobile stage which is being supplied free of charge for the event – the Clerk will enquire with the Insurance Co.
0242
Ted Marriage Play area improvements

It was reported at the POS meeting on 11.4.22 that the wooden logs on the children’s tunnel are in need of repair and/or replacement, as per the photographs circulated. It was questioned whether this would be economical and would require future ongoing maintenance which the PC wanted to move away from. Cllr Lockhart had obtained a quotation for a more suitable replacement play item (a ‘whirly bob’) as per the details and photos circulated. This would cost £3,711.73 including installation which the PC felt was a suitable price. It was proposed by Cllr Hinton and unanimously agreed that this expenditure be approved. Action: Clerk to place the order with Sutcliffe Play Co.

CLERK’S REPORT (Governance) – no reports.

The Clerk advised that Next Gen Access had installed the free wi-fi box at the Tipps Cross Remembrance hall but this was not scheduled to be connected at this stage. As per Cllr McCarthy’s report circulated prior to the meeting, he had been pursuing the free community hub status with free internet supply with Giga-Clear for both the Tipps Cross Hall and the Blackmore Village Hall complex, pending confirmation. 


The Clerk will be on annual leave from Friday 22nd April, returning Monday 10th May (10 days).

0243

DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS – 


Planning – TBC, pending planning applications

Parks and Open Spaces – 16.5.22 at 10.00am – Zoom. 

Annual PC meeting – 19.5.22 – 7.00am, followed by:

Ordinary Parish Council – 19.5.22 – 7.30pm – Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 
0244
INFORMATION EXCHANGE/NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – 
· Cllr McCarthy stated that the annual Zoom renewal had just been set up but suggested that ahead of the 2023 automatic renewal, he would look at alternative remote meeting solutions

Which may be cheaper, assuming the PC still wishes to hold remote Committee meetings. 
This was agreed.

· Cllr Watley enquired what measures could/were in place for families wishing to take in

Ukranian families during the conflict in Ukraine. Cllr Bridge explained that Residents
Could apply to offer their homes under the Sponsorship scheme for the refugees. The sponsor must be DBS checked as part of the formalities. The District Council would also need to carry out environmental health checks on the sponsor. BBC has approximately 30 applications being processed at present. The officer to contact at BBC is Kay Bellwood. Enquiries could also be directed to Cllr Bridge and he would assist. The applicant must first get in an application for their visa before seeking sponsorship. It was noted that most applicants are applying to come and stay with people with a personal connection.
· Cllr Lockhart advised that he had been approached by Mountnessing PC and he is assisting them with their new fingerpost project.
· Cllr Cannon had reported a fly tip to BBC recently, and six weeks later was still waiting its removal which was blocking the ditch in Blackmore. Cllr Bridge would investigate.
CLOSE OF MEETING -There being no further items of business the meeting closed at 8.45pm
Signed……………………………………………………. Dated ………………………………
